
48

1                         BEFORE THE
               ILLINOIS COMMERCE COMMISSION

2

3 IN THE MATTER OF:             )
SANDRA SUTTON                 )

4                               )
                              )

5          Petitioner;          )
                              )

6                               )
         Vs.                  )No. 13-0067

7                               )
                              )

8 ILLINOIS BELL TELEPHONE       )
COMPANY d/b/a AT&T            )

9 ILLINOIS, d/b/a AT&T          )
WHOLESALE,                    )

10                               )
         Respondent.          )

11
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14 COMPLAINT AS TO:  Billing Charges
                  In Lombard, Illinois
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17     Met Pursuant to Notice, October 1, 2013 at 10:00 a.m.

18

19 BEFORE:

20          ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE JOHN RILEY

21

22

23 MIDWEST LITIGATION SERVICES, by
Renee T. Apuzzo, CSR

24 License No. 084-004274

25
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1 APPEARANCES:

2
MR. JAMES A. HUTTENHOWER

3 SENIOR ATTORNEY STATE REGULATORY
AT&T Illinois

4 225 West Randolph
25 D

5 Chicago, Illinois 60606
Phone:  312-727-1444

6 E-Mail:  Jh7452@att.com

7     On behalf of Illinois Bell Telephone Company.
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1      JUDGE RILEY:  Pursuant to the direction of the Illinois

2 Commerce Commission, I call docket No. 130067.  This is a

3 complaint by Sandra Sutton versus Illinois Bell Telephone

4 Company doing business as AT&T Illinois, doing business as AT&T

5 Wholesale as to billing charges in Lombard, Illinois.

6          Ms. Sutton, you're appearing telephonically for status?

7 Are you still proceeding without an attorney?

8      MS. SUTTON:  I do have an attorney, but I have to retain

9 her.

10      JUDGE RILEY:  She would have to file an appearance before

11 she can appear before us.  We are still talking about the

12 property at 49 North Park Avenue, Apartment 406, Lombard,

13 Illinois.

14      MS. SUTTON:  Yes.

15      JUDGE RILEY:  Mr. Huttenhower, would you enter your

16 appearance, please?

17      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  James Huttenhower, H-u-t-t-e-n-h-o-w-e-r,

18 appearing on behalf of Illinois Bell Telephone, 225 West

19 Randolph Street, Suite 25D, Chicago, Illinois, 60606.

20      JUDGE RILEY:  This matter has been pending since last

21 January.  Are you physically able to pursue your complaint at

22 this time?

23      MS. SUTTON:  That's the reason why I did go and see about

24 an attorney, so that they can pursue this.  Yes, I am, but I

25 will be going in and out of surgery two more times and that's
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1 it.

2      JUDGE RILEY:  Essentially your complaint is that your bills

3 have increased over the past several months.  You feel your

4 bills should be around $80 or $90 a month, and they are coming

5 in at $250; is that correct?

6      MS. SUTTON:  Yes, but they should be around $60 with the

7 tax.  I don't know -- my bill is $65 with the reduction of $22,

8 so my bill should be somewhere around $43 with tax.  I don't

9 know where they are coming up with all those costs.

10 I did call AT&T, and I spoke to a supervisor, and they were

11 checking to see if the adjustments had been made to the account,

12 and they have not been made to the account.

13          I was still getting bills like $100 and different

14 figures, and they never got back to me as to the adjustments on

15 the account.  She said, did they make the adjustments on the

16 account?  And I said, no, not as far as I know.  She was

17 checking on it, but she never came back with that.

18      JUDGE RILEY:  Mr. Huttenhower, what is Illinois Bell's

19 stance?

20      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  We had sent some discovery to Ms. Sutton

21 in April anticipating a response in June.  Because of her health

22 concerns, she couldn't respond at that time, and so we had

23 proposed holding a status today to figure out what her situation

24 was both in terms of her ability to proceed with the case, and

25 then assuming she was well enough to proceed, sort of setting
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1 dates for discovery and then for hearing.  I guess from hearing

2 what Ms. Sutton said, that she's in the process of retaining

3 counsel, I'm guessing that we probably can't set any firm dates.

4      JUDGE RILEY:  This matter has been pending for nine or ten

5 months now.

6      MS. SUTTON:  Judge, I have been in and out of surgery.

7 Like the date I came there to the hearing, I said I would be

8 going into surgery any day, and I went I believe the next day to

9 the second surgery.

10          When we left the hearing, I was under the understanding

11 from Mr. Huttenhower that they were going to do the adjustment.

12 I am still waiting for that.  I should not be the one that is

13 supposed to be doing the adjustments or whatever it is he said

14 he requested of me.

15          The telephone company -- just like when I was at the

16 hearing, he said that they even took off the insurance on the

17 phone, but they still are not making the adjustments to the

18 account, so I'm waiting on him to do what he said he is going to

19 do.  We left that hearing, and this was supposed to be done and

20 it has not been done.

21      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  I beg to differ, Ms. Sutton.  Shortly

22 after the hearing, I sent you a letter in which I provided some

23 information saying that you were going to get a credit of $27

24 related to one issue you had raised, and I believe that credit

25 was issued to your account.  I don't recall making any other
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1 promises in terms of adjustments to your account, and I'm happy

2 to check the transcript of the hearing to see if I made such a

3 promise, but I don't recall having done so.

4      MS. SUTTON:  Can you check your transcript, please, because

5 that's what we are here at the hearing about, the overcharging

6 and the escalating of bills; that's the problem.  If my bill is

7 supposed to be at about the $50 range, I should not be getting

8 these bills, and they are not from back bills as you stated.  I

9 think that that should be something that should be done first

10 before -- and when I stated in the hearing, even for me to pay

11 the bill.  I'm not supposed to be paying $200 to $250 a month

12 for a phone bill.

13      JUDGE RILEY:  Are you still paying that amount each month?

14      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  I would contend that she has made no

15 payments to us since last December.  She might be getting billed

16 certain amounts, but it's not like she is paying those bills or

17 any part of them.

18      MS. SUTTON:  As I said in the hearing, I'm still waiting on

19 AT&T to adjust the bill, and they are refusing to do it.  Even

20 when I called, she said she stated, the supervisor, I didn't

21 even ask her, and she said the bills were supposed to be

22 adjusted and they have not been done.

23      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  I believe the purpose of your complaint

24 is to get a determination from the commission whether these

25 adjustments are something to which you are entitled.  A problem
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1 that I have had in trying to investigate your complaint is that

2 the extent that I have been able to find particular issues that

3 you raised with the company in the past, I have then found from

4 your bills that adjustments were issued to address those

5 concerns.

6      MS. SUTTON:  Okay.

7      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  So I remain sort of in the dark about

8 what the issues lie with regards to your service are which is

9 why I sent discovery to you in April to try and get a better

10 idea from you what your disputes are, and so to the extent you

11 are waiting for adjustments that I don't even know what they are

12 for --

13      MS. SUTTON:  You said waiting for -- oh, okay.

14      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  I think we need to go to hearing so that

15 we can get this sorted out because I'm not sure otherwise how

16 the company is ever going to be in a position to know what would

17 satisfy you.

18      JUDGE RILEY:  Ms. Sutton, what specific adjustments are you

19 talking about?  I'm not clear on that either?

20      MS. SUTTON:  The adjustments is that my bill is not $200 to

21 $250 a month.  I have a set rate at $35 a month.  I have a

22 computer that is $15 a month and a second line at $15 a month.

23 There is no way that I owe $200 to $250 a month.  That's why I

24 say there's a bill escalation and overcharging.  They can't tell

25 my why it is, and yet they want me to pay the bill, and I think
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1 that's incorrect.

2      JUDGE RILEY:  What specific charges are on your bill

3 totaling $200 to $250?

4      MS. SUTTON:  When I was at the hearing, I showed you what

5 they had done.  One set of bills was talking about the inside

6 wiring and that's not $27.  I don't know what that was for.  The

7 inside wiring was $138, which they took off, but yet they put it

8 on a monthly bill for me.  And then I don't know what these

9 other charges are that my bill seems to be so high.  Every month

10 my bill has not been the same, and my services have not changed.

11      JUDGE RILEY:  Mr. Huttenhower, what was discovery that you

12 sent her?  Without getting into specifics, did you get any

13 answers at all?

14      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  She was having her surgery or recovering

15 from her surgery, so I extended the deadline, and when she

16 indicated she was still not going to be able to respond, it got

17 put on hold.  In general terms, it was asking her with regards

18 to specific bills, what charges are the charges you are

19 disputing?

20      JUDGE RILEY:  The solution to the problem we have here is

21 going to be for you to go to hearing and bring in the specific

22 bills and detail which services you were charged for that you

23 should not have been charged for or you feel you should not have

24 been charged for.  Your physical condition, as I understand it,

25 will not allow you to do that any time soon.
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1      MS. SUTTON:  I'm trying to hire a lawyer so the attorney

2 can come in because I know I'm not physically able.  I was on

3 bed rest for 20 hours out of 24 hours.  Some things I'm just not

4 able to do right now, that's the reason why I was trying to

5 retain counsel.

6      JUDGE RILEY:  Would you be unable to go to hearing any time

7 this calendar year?

8      MS. SUTTON:  I'm not saying that, but I'm supposed to go

9 for surgery any day now.  I have four surgeries scheduled.  I

10 will be out probably past the year, and the only thing I need to

11 do now is just to retain counsel.  I've spoken to them in

12 regards to the AT&T case, and they are in a position to take it

13 now, but I have to pay the retainer.

14      JUDGE RILEY:  Are you in a position to pay the retainer?

15      MS. SUTTON:  I'm trying to get that done now.

16      JUDGE RILEY:  That leaves us in suspension until your

17 attorney or the firm files an appearance because I can't deal

18 with them until they file an appearance with us?

19      MS. SUTTON:  Right.

20      JUDGE RILEY:  The best thing, under the circumstances, is

21 to give it another 30 days.  Do you think you might have the

22 firm on retainer in the next 30 days?

23      MS. SUTTON:  I will try very hard, your Honor.

24      JUDGE RILEY:  Is there any possibility between the parties

25 of a settlement of this matter or have we reached an impasse?
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1     MR. HUTTENHOWER:  It was my conclusion that without some

2 additional information about what we had supposedly done wrong,

3 I really could not discuss settlement.

4      JUDGE RILEY:  Would that be in discovery?

5      MS. SUTTON:  I can't understand.

6      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  I said in response to the Judge's

7 question about settlement was until AT&T had a better sense what

8 your current dispute was about the bill, that we would not be in

9 a position to talk settlement.

10      JUDGE RILEY:  Was the information that you needed, was that

11 partially or all contained in the discovery request that you

12 sent.

13      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  That would certainly help to know what

14 specific charges are the ones she disputes.

15      MS. SUTTON:  I couldn't answer discovery because it would

16 mean that I would have to do some certain things, and I couldn't

17 do it at that time.  I have not been able to look at it because

18 I have breast cancer and I have sleep apnea, and I fall asleep

19 along with bed rest, that's why I couldn't do it.  I did talk to

20 an attorney, and they are in a position to do something, and I

21 just have to get the retainer.

22      JUDGE RILEY:  Do you have the discovery request in front of

23 you?  Ms. Sutton, are you possession of the discovery request

24 that Mr. Huttenhower sent?

25      MS. SUTTON:  Yes.
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1      JUDGE RILEY:  Would you be able to in 30 days get it back

2 to Mr. Huttenhower?

3      MS. SUTTON:  I will try that.  I'm hoping I will have the

4 attorney by then, and she can correspond with Mr. Huttenhower.

5      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  And she will need some information from

6 you about how to answer some of the questions.

7      JUDGE RILEY:  In other words, your attorney would have to

8 get some information from you.  The only thing I can offer at

9 this point is, I do understand the situation you're in, but I

10 just encourage you to get the attorney on the retainer, if you

11 can under any circumstances, and possibly get the information

12 and discovery back to Mr. Huttenhower, that would give us some

13 basis to proceed.

14      MS. SUTTON:  Okay.

15      JUDGE RILEY:  In the meantime I will suggest putting this

16 over for about 45 days, which would take us to the middle of

17 November.  Would that be okay with you?

18      MS. SUTTON:  That's fine.

19      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  The week of the 18th or the 11th?

20      JUDGE RILEY:  I was going to suggest the 13th.

21      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  In the morning again?

22      JUDGE RILEY:  10:00 a.m, if possible.  Ms. Sutton, is it

23 good for you?

24      MS. SUTTON:  Okay.

25      JUDGE RILEY:  We will reconvene at that point and see where
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1 we are with the discovery request and whether or not you secured

2 the services of an attorney.  Anything further?

3      MR. HUTTENHOWER:  Nothing from Illinois Bell.

4      JUDGE RILEY:  Ms. Sutton, anything to add?

5      MS. SUTTON:  No, your Honor.

6      JUDGE RILEY:  We'll get back here November 13th to see

7 where we are.

8      MS. SUTTON:  Thank you.

9                      (Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned

10                       until November 13, 2013 at 10:00 a.m.)
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